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PRESENT:  John Haven, Chairperson; Rosemarie Ciaccio, Vice-Chairperson; Eric Smith, Secretary; Patrick Reitz, Treasurer; Richard Healey, Assistant Secretary/Treasurer; Michael Hnath, Solicitor; Ed Schmitt, Engineer; Kristy Donaldson, Manager
1. The November 18, 2021, regular monthly meeting of the Municipal Authority of Buffalo Township was called to order by Chairperson John Haven at 6:58 p.m.
2. John Haven stated that the meeting was being recorded and requested that if anyone in the audience is taping the meeting to please state their name and address.
3. John Haven led in the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.

4. John Haven introduced Mark Gordon, Butler County Chief of Economic Development and Planning. Mr. Gordon provided a presentation on the Butler County Infrastructure Bank.  The Infrastructure Bank is funded with Act 13 monies and is open to all municipalities and authorities throughout Butler County.  Within the last three years, $40M was invested in countywide projects.  There are some restrictions, but some eligible projects include funding for roads, bridges, groundwater and stormwater control and municipal sewage and water projects.  Mr. Gordon described a project in Harrisville that required an upfront contribution to their project for a CFA grant.  The upfront funds were provided by the Infrastructure Bank and Harrisville was able to pay back the money through a low interest loan.  Kristy Donaldson asked what the current interest rate is, which is ½%.  She asked if the rate will increase due to inflation.  Mr. Gordon stated that the rate may increase to 1 ½%.  Mr. Gordon provided handouts regarding the Infrastructure Bank.  The Infrastructure Bank currently has an agreement with HRG for Engineering Services and is provided through a turn key option.  John Haven asked what the difference was between a turn key option and finance only option.  Mr. Gordon stated that the turn key option provides the Engineering services for design and financing of the project; whereas, the finance option is only a loan for the project.  Mr. Gordon stated that the Infrastructure Bank will be accepting applications through the 1st quarter of 2022 for June funding.  Kristy Donaldson asked what the maximum amount of the loan is.  Mr. Gordon stated that there is no maximum amount.  Ed Schmitt asked if there were any grant monies available.  Mr. Gordon stated that the program is for loans only.  John Haven asked if the county received any of the American Recovery Infrastructure Act money.  Mr. Gordon informed him that the county did receive funds but haven’t decided where the money will be invested.  A discussion took place regarding the request for public water along Sarver Road, Crescent Hill Drive, Kimberly Drive, Carol Drive and Sunny Lane and if the project would be eligible for funding, in which Mr. Gordon stated that possibly; however, multiple projects have been identified.  John Haven mentioned that the area could use more businesses to offset the taxes.  Mark Gordon suggested that John Haven work with Joe Saeler on the objective to bring more business to the Route 228 corridor.  
5. Approval of the minutes of the October 21, 2021, regular monthly meeting: A motion was made by Eric Smith, and seconded by Richard Healey, to approve the minutes of the October 21, 2021, regular monthly meeting.  The motion passed unanimously.

6. Open to the floor:  Evelyn Callender, 122 Crescent Hill Drive, stated that she had spoken with John Haven before the meeting and wanted to know if the Authority would be submitting the Penn Vest application for the waterline extension project or would the gentleman who spoke (Mark Gordon) be taking care of this?  John Haven replied that the Board hasn’t had the chance to discuss this as a group and would discuss this with the Authority Engineer.
7. Treasurer’s Report:

a. Financial Report for October 2021:  The Treasurer’s Report for October 2021 was presented.  A motion was made by Patrick Reitz, seconded by Rosemarie Ciaccio, to approve the Treasurer’s Report for October 2021.  The motion passed unanimously.  

b. Invoices:  The Board reviewed the list of monthly bills for approval as of November 18, 2021. A motion was made by Eric Smith to approve payment of the monthly bills.  The motion was seconded by Richard Healey, and passed unanimously.
8. Manager’s Report (presented by Kristy Donaldson): 
a. During the last meeting, it was reported to the Board that the Winfield PMM account was closed due to inactivity and the fact that the bank wanted to start charging a monthly fee, which is reflected in the October financial report.
b. The building loan for the office was paid in full on November 15th, and the building loan fund was closed.  The closing of the fund will be reflected in the November financial report.  

c. Since the October meeting, the following repairs have been made:

i. 10/28:  Creekside Drive – two services repaired

ii. 10/30:  120 Heck Road – service saddle repaired

iii. 11/4:  311 Market Street – service repaired

d. The 2022 General Budget will be presented at December’s meeting.  Due to inflation, disruption in the supply chain, increase in goods such as treatment chemicals, gasoline and supplies, the numbers for November need to be reviewed before presenting the budget.  

9. Solicitor’s Report: 
       a.     No separate report provided.
10. Engineer’s Report: 
a. Ed Schmitt discussed the meeting he had with Kristy Donaldson and Vince Dubac regarding priority projects.  Some of the projects were line replacements with lead services, which could possibly be funded with grant money through Penn Vest.  Ed asked permission from the Board to set-up a meeting with the Penn Vest representative to discuss the projects, including the waterline extension to the Sarver Road area.  The Board agreed.  The other project identified was the Freeport Tank.  The tank is leaking and will need drained to repair.  The issue is a permit from DEP will be necessary; however, an emergency permit could be obtained for an additional $100.00.  The material used to fix the leak will need one week to cure.  The project will need planned and coordinated with South Buffalo.  Kristy Donaldson mentioned the PLC upgrades to the sludge press system at the sewer plant.  The PLC is original and is in need of major repair and upgrade.  Parts were needed at the end of summer and were very hard to get because most of the system is obsolete.  ELL quoted $11,500.00 for the new PLC, cabinet, labor, parts and programming.  Eric Smith made the motion to approve ELL’s quote for the PLC work.  The motion was seconded by Richard Healey and passed unanimously.
11. Old Business:  
a. Kristy Donaldson presented the Developer’s Agreements for Oak Creek Farms.  Eric Smith made the motion to accept the Developer’s Agreements for Oak Creek Farms, which was seconded by Rosemarie Ciaccio.  The motion passed unanimously.
b. Kristy Donaldson explained the issue she is having with getting the As-Builts for Phase 2 & 3 of Twin Oaks.  She stated that the Authority can not explore taking over the water and sewer lines in both of these phases until the field staff can perform their inspections off of the as-builts, which are to be provided by the Developer.  The option of suspending all water and sewer line inspections and meter sets were discussed.  It was agreed upon by the Board that if as-builts are not received by December 1st, then she should move forward with suspending all work associated with Twin Oaks.
c. Kristy Donaldson presented the letter that will be sent to all Winfield Township sewage customers regarding the reduction in rates.

d. Kristy Donaldson provided an update on the McKinney account.  

12. New Business:
a. No report provided

13. Executive Session:  The regular meeting entered into an executive session at 8:15 p.m.  The executive session ended at 8:44 p.m.  Richard Healey made the motion to approve end of the year bonuses discussed during the executive session, which was seconded by Eric Smith.  The motion passed unanimously.

14. Adjournment:  Eric Smith made the motion to adjourn the regular monthly meeting.  Richard Healey seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.  The regular monthly meeting ended at 8:45 p.m.
